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Temporary road rail access panels 
(RRAP) left on an open line 

Issued to:   Network Rail line managers, safety 

professionals and accredited contractors 

Ref:  NRB24-06 

Date of issue:  16/05/2024 

Location:  Kings Langley, West Coast South route 

Contact:  Karn Khanna, Head of HSE 
 

 

 

    

Overview 
  

 

On the 25th of April 2024, the first Avanti West 

Coast service travelling at line speed on the Up Fast 

line through Kings Langley struck a piece of 

temporary RRAP which had been left in the four-

foot following emergency OHL repairs during the 

night. A second train travelling on the adjacent line 

(Down Fast line) also suffered a cracked windscreen 

from the impact of the temporary RRAP. There was 

no one injured, however if there were people on 

platform it would have caused serious injury or a 

worst case fatality. This led to significant disruption 

/ cancellations on the West Coast South route.  

 

The emergency work was completed, and the 

COSS handed back the site of work to ES at 

03.09, declaring the line safe for the passage of 

trains. The ES handed back the worksite to PICOP 

at 05.06. Shortly after the possession was given up, 

1R00 struck the piece of RRAP.  
 

 

 

Initial investigation found that site lighting was 

not adequate and a reliance was on head torches. 

There was no system in place to count out and 

count in the RRAP pieces (approximately 20 pieces 

in this instance). Although the PIC stated they 

were not fatigued, they had a busy day before 

coming into work at night. 

 

Similar incidents have happened recently in other 

routes, see Safety advice Ref: NRA23-14 and 

NRB24-01.  
 

  

Discussion points 
  

 

• Who is responsible for making the site of 

work safe after work is complete? 

• When working as an ES, COSS or PIC, 

how do you verify the line is clear for the 

safe passage of trains? 

• Any materials left on site must be 

removed from the running 

line(s), and secured (where required) in a 

position of safety before handing the site 

back to prevent damage or injury. 

 

 

 

• When accessing an RRV you should 

plan to use a permanent or semi-

permanent RRAP.  

• The work should be planned in line 

with lighting requirements within risk 

control sheets, WARA’s and relevant 

asset standards.  

• It is your personal responsibility to 

make sure you have adequate rest 

before work and are fit to work.  

• Relevant documents- GERT8000-

HB12, NR/L3/OPS/084 & 

NR/L2/OHS/019.  
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https://eur02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fmy.newzapp.co.uk%2Ft%2Fclick%2F1685796729%2F121661973%2F17560824&data=05%7C02%7Candrew.king4%40networkrail.co.uk%7Cb0bed63699954fe3216208dc757a70ba%7Cc22cc3e15d7f4f4dbe03d5a158cc9409%7C0%7C0%7C638514415933470585%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=wtbv4olHy%2FpyzvEgAi5eIEbR%2FQNER4kcyuWtn8MaLGA%3D&reserved=0

